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Happy New Year from sunny Arizona!  And what a year it’s been.  I’m sure many if not 
all of you will be glad to see it in the rear view mirror. As you can imagine there is not a 
lot of “news” to report regarding our Association.  The on again off again lockdowns and 
virus related closures of so many normal activities have kept many of us at home with few 
opportunities to travel or mingle with fellow Headhunters and Juvats world wide.  Our 
2020 Reunion was twice canceled, but fear not we are going forward with plans to link up 
with the River Rats when and where ever they plan the next event.  I will post any updates 
as soon as they are announced, and hope to see many of you at the 2021 Reunion. 

     
 

WWII HEADHUNTERS 
     

While digging through our archives searching for a WWII historical article, I found this bit 

of Headhunter History that is not well known to our membership.  It was attached to a 

letter by founding member Gordon Willett dated 22 July 2006, and published by JayBird 

in the November 2006 Newsletter.  However, digging a bit deeper I discovered the once 
classified Pan American Airways -Africa Memo and Pilots Contract which I have 

reproduced here for the first time. 

 
“In late Nov 1941 some 87 members of the (USAAF pilot training) class of 41-1, who had 

volunteered, were sent from their various training bases over the country to Mitchell Fld on 

Long Island NY.  They had signed a contract with Pan Am to agree to resign their 

commissions (which were to be awarded on 12 Dec 41) and become employees of Pan Am 

in order to fly fighter Aircraft from the western coast of Africa to awaiting British pilots in 

Sudan.  This charade was because we were not then at war and this circumvented the 
responsibility of assuming blame. 

 

At any rate, 7 Dec 41 undid this and the commissions were not resigned.  Shortly thereafter 
most of the 87 were sent to Dale Mabry Field, FL (now the Tallahassee International 

Airport) for a short period.  Some checked out in P-39’s and subsequently flew them down 
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to Panama.  The rest boarded the USS Kent in Charlestown and sailed zig zag for 6 days 
down to Panama.  They were stationed on both the Pacific and Gulf sides of the canal doing 

patrol flights looking for possible Jap and German subs.   

 
Then in early June 26 were put on a C-47 and flown to Travis AB in California.  After a 

short stay they were put on an LB-30 (a cargo version of the B-24) and with Sears Roebuck 

sleeping bags and sack lunches and sent to first HI (Hickam Fld was still a mess) and then 
to a small island in the Pacific, thence to Figi, New Caledonia, and finally to Newcastle, 

Australia.  Here we all checked out in ancient Dutch West Indies planes to get our flying 

time in.  Then down to a small strip (Petrie) outside Brisbane.  There those of us who had 
never flown the P-39 were checked out. 

 

It was here that the 80th FS was activated with a core group of 41-1 pilots. 
 

After a short training period, mearly to familiarize most of us with the craft, we boarded a 

converted Aussie commercial plane in late June 41 and after some pauses in Townsville 
flew to 7 Mile strip in Port Moresby, NG.  And finally to a camp called Virgin Lane from 

whence we flew missions off 12 and 14 Mile strips. 

 
So who were some of those interpids?  Nevel, Bateson, Lundy, Willett, Kirby, Hill, Helsinki, 

et al. 

 
Fortunately we had some forty one E-8’s to head our flights and a Major Greasley to be our 

CO.  Doc Patrick was our squadron MD, an acerbic but competent friend of us all. 

 
So from humble beginnings the squadron took off.  We had some crackerjack shots, and 

from the very first started running up a score of kills. 

 
Other 41-1’ers:  Cobb, Rogers, Borowski. Griffin, Chiles. 

 

My sixty year old memories seem to come in bits and pieces.” 
 

Ed note:  We lost Gordon Willett at the age of 94 in August 2016.  He and his wife Thelma, 

also a WWII veteran, are buried at Arlington National Cemetery.   
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Gordon Willett 
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KOREAN WAR 
 

We received the following message on our Official 80th Fighter Squadron Headhunters 

Face Book page from Philip Blanchard:  “Trying to find info on my wife’s grandfather, 
Richard S. Duggleby.  I believe he was part of this squadron during the Korean War.  Didn’t 

know if any one may know about his time there.” 

 
Our Korean War Historian Gerry Asher came up with a photo and the following 

information: 

 
 2LT Richard S. Duggleby, serial AO2224879.  Orders dated 3 May 1953, appointed 
Assistant Flight Commander, "A" Flight.  Orders dated 10 June 1953 relieve him 
as Assistant Flying Safety Officer, and appoint him (& four other officers) a Flight Lead 
Pilot.  Orders dated 26 June 1953 list him (& 15 other officers) assigned additional duty of 
Runway Control Officer. The orders also list him (& 7 other officers) as an All Weather 
Combat Capable Pilot.  The photo below is from a DFC/Air Medal presentation ceremony. 
 
 

 
 

(L-R) 2LT James N. Buchanan, 2LT Richard S. Duggleby, 1LT Robert E. Odle, 2LT John E. 
Wilson, 2LT Robert D. Rawlings, 2LT Donald W. Culver. (Bob Rawlings photo) 
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JUVATS 
 

Welcome and congratulations to Lt Col Eric “Digger” Freienmuth, Juvat Lead #114! 

     

                                      
 

 

 

HEADHUNTER FINANCES 

Once again I’m happy to report that the Headhunter Association is financially strong. We 
ended the year with $2,713.46  in our checking account. In addition, we own 440 ounces of 
silver, which is valued at $11,783.20 for a total of $14,496.66. Our expenditures for 2020 
were $420 (website and membership/publishing software) and deposits from membership 
dues through PayPal/Stripe were $740.  
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“TWIN TAILED LIGHTNING WAS OUR WARPLANE, AS WE ROAM’D PACIFIC SKIES…   SEARCHING OUT, 

THE SONS OF NIPPON, SENDING THEM TO THEIR DEMISE.” 
   

    
  
 


